Research on Trail Maintenance for the Scituate Conservation Commission

At the Conservation Commission meeting on November 2, 2016, Howard Mathews and Marla Minier were given the authority to speak with Conservation Agents in neighboring towns to learn how they handle trail maintenance issues. They spoke with the Conservation Agents of Norwell, Hanover, and Duxbury, who all gave freely of their time and knowledge.  They received an email response from Pembroke and Marla spoke with a representative from Cohasset.

The following are the questions we used to initiate discussion and to learn more about the way each community handles trail maintenance:
1.  Approximately how many miles of trails do you have?
a. Each town has a varying amount of conservation land with trails from approximately 22 miles in Norwell to over 100 miles in Duxbury. All have mapped their trails which are available both online and in printed form.

2.  How do you recruit volunteers for trails maintenance?
a.  Several towns have a Senior Tax Write-Off Program where active seniors 
can volunteer and receive credit on their tax bill in exchange for their 
work.

b. Adopt-A-Trail volunteers are welcomed.

c. Other volunteering is done on an informal basis.

3.  How do you train and supervise your volunteers?

a.  Most Conservation Agents supervise the volunteers informally.  

b.  Duxbury has hired a $12,000/ year employee who organizes volunteers in 
an informal manner. 


c.  Hanover has an Open Space Committee that handles the supervision.

4.  Do you provide tools, or do they use their own?

a.  Many volunteers have their own equipment 

b.  The Norwell and Duxbury Conservation Commissions own a variety of 
    
 equipment that work parties can use.

c.  Norwell has a Gator (a 4-wheel ATV) which is shared with the fire and 
police departments.

5.  Who takes down leaners (a large tree leaning precariously over a trail which 
poses a possible threat to walkers) and removes large trees blocking a trail?

a.  In all towns we spoke with, the DPW is called in to take down large 
trees and leaners.

6.  Who is allowed to use chainsaws?

a.  In Norwell, the volunteers are only permitted to work on trees that are on 
the ground.  

b.  There are 3 volunteers, in Norwell, who are trained and certified for chain 
saw use through the Town insurance company – MIIA.

c.  Other than those trained in Norwell, none of the Towns we spoke with 
permit volunteers to use chain saws.  The DPW workers take down and 
remove large trees.  Volunteers only work on trails with hand tools.

7.  Do you have a site where volunteers can sign in to report work that they have 
done or work that needs to be done. Or what trails they have patrolled?

a.  This is done on an informal basis.

8.  How do you lay out trails and put them onto maps.

a.  Towns hire experts who use GIS and GPS to create maps. 


b.  Some are hand drawn using existing records.

c.  Hanover has a committee member (Dick Sproul?) on the Open Space 
Committee who uses GPS to lay out and mark trails and then can overlay 


the trails on existing Town maps using GIS.

d. Suggested sources are: 

i. Mass GIS Oliver – the State GIS database

ii. US GIS Quadrangle Map 

iii. Maprika

9.  Are your town's officials supportive of maintaining open space?

a.  In Duxbury and Norwell, Conservation works with police and fire 
departments to mark trails in order to locate people who call for help.

b.  Conservation in all of these communities works with DPW to maintain 
trails and their protected land.

10.  Notable –

a.  Cohasset does not own their trails and therefore, do not have trail 
maintenance issues.  Their trails are owned by the Cohasset Conservation 
Trust.  

b.  Duxbury does not own their beaches.  The Conservation Agent has more
 
time to handle all trail maintenance issues.  He frequently walks the 
trails himself to determine the condition of the trails.

c.  Therefore, Scituate is the only Town in the region that owns and maintains 
both beaches and trails, which places greater responsibility and burden of 
the Conservation Agent and Conservation Commission.   

d.  One town looks for land that is either untitled or has been taken for non-
payment of taxes. They then research the possibility of deeding it to Town 
Conservation.
11.  Other -

a.  In Norwell, conservation streamlined administrative issues and permitting 
so that there is more time to discuss trails.  Trail work is discussed first on 
the meeting agenda. Applicants are scheduled at 8:00 PM.

a. Volunteer assistance is also provided by Eagle Scouts, the high school, and the Vocational/Technical School.

b. In Hanover, there are “QR Codes” at all Trail Heads and Historic Sites, which provide information about the site on hand-held devices and phones.

c. Towns promote the use of their open space and trails as the, “Recreation component of open space.”

       d.  They schedule and lead walks on their trails to promote and emphasize


 this commitment.
e. Mentioned was the difficulty of trying to balance the wishes of those who only see open space as places for ball fields and those who see it as land that needs to be protected from development and encroachment and contamination.

   
f. Money is available through State grants for Forest Stewardship Plans.

g. Other resources are the Pathways and Woodland Adopt a Trail, Wildlands  Trust, Mt. Grace Land Trust and Oliver Maps

12.  Moving Forward:  A proposed plan and sequence for Scituate;

a. Install parking areas and kiosks on the Crosbie, Damon, Bates Lane and Higgins/MacAllister properties.

b. Walk the Crosbie, Damon and Higgins/MacAllister properties to locate potential routes for new trails.

c. Flag the proposed routes for new trails and ask Con Com to walk and approve the locations.

d. Clear the new proposed trails using our current pool of volunteers and/or recruiting additional help.

e. Mark the new trails with colored markers. Install numbers at each trail junction.

f. Have the new trails walked with a GPS and have maps produced. 

g. Produce printed maps for handout and have maps available for download on the Town Conservation Commission website and maybe "QR Codes" at all trailheads.

h. Set up an Adopt-A-Trail program. There are some programs in place that can be used as the guideline.

i. Set up a method of reporting back to a Trails Coordinator as to what trails have been walked, when they were walked and what work was done. 

